
St Helens School District #502 
Board of Directors Meeting 

December 4, 2006 

The District School Board of School District #502, Columbia County, Oregon convened a 
work session at 4:00 in the Board Room of the Administration Office of the District, 
County and State on December 4, 2006. 
 
Those present were: 

Nathan Helwig 
Jana Mann 
Terri Burns 
Tim Lammers 
Patricia Adams, Superintendent 
Adam Stewart, Director of Facilities and Operations 
Brett Williams, Executive Assistant 

 
Other present were: 

Scott Curtis 
Jerry Meadows 
Tim Graham 
Robert Kunders 
Lori Thompson 

Jeri Deady 
Cathy Carson 
Nathan Nash 
Genet Smiens 

 
Call to Order
The meeting was called to order at 4:08 p.m. 
 
Action Items
 
Adoption of Section 125 Benefits 
 

Tim Lammers moved and Jana Mann seconded the motion to adopt a 
section 125 Flexible Fringe Benefits plan for employees of the St. Helens 
School District to be effective on January 1, 2007.  The motion carried 
unanimously. 

 
Reports and Discussion  
 
20 Year facility Plan and Executive Summary 
 
Terri Burns provided copies and reviewed the Executive Summary for the 20 Year 
Facility Plan which was developed in 2004-2005. 
 
At the February 2005 board meeting, it was presented that the facilities team found: 

• Growth expected to be at 100 students per year on the average. 
• Costs are estimates and were used for purposes of comparing different 

configuration packages. 
• Return to neighborhood school configuration either K-5 or K-6.  
• Build a new 600 student elementary school. (approx $10 mil.) 
• Spend approx $15 mil on asset preservation 



o Approx $14 mil on HS and MS remodeling and modernization 
o Approx $1 mil on existing elementary school – HVAC, etc. 

• Long term will need another 600 student elementary in 2014 and again in 2023. 
 
It was confirmed that the committee used an estimate for costs to compare things 
equitably. 
 
In October 2004 a survey was done which resulted in support for three top options 
coming from the community.  Leave schools in the current configuration, return to K-5 
neighborhood schools, and return to K-6 neighborhood schools. 
 
With new administration, a second team was convened in October 2005 was called to 
update asset preservation package, update costs, and to determine where 6th grade 
should go.  After several meetings, the needs were determined to be: 

• New 600 student elementary school 
• K-6, 7-8, 9-12 configuration with return to neighborhood schools upon completion 

of the new elementary schools. 
 
Mr. Lammers questioned if there was a feeling that the survey results would be the same 
today.  Mrs. Burns felt that they would remain the same based on feedback during her 
work on the bond.  There was a strong indication for return to neighborhood schools. 
 
Based on projected growth the middle school would have 1200 students if 6th grade was 
moved in with the 7th and 8th grade.  Normally middle schools in the state are 800-900 
students in population.  There is always agreement and disagreement where 6th grade is 
best placed.  Mrs. Adams shared that 6th grade students will thrive where there is a 
strong program for them.  Academically and curriculum for 6th grade is best aligned with 
7th and 8th.  Mrs. Burns shared that there was a fairly even mix of schools in Oregon that 
support both models.  Mrs. Adams stated that there needs to be an examination of 
where the best support for students as far as staffing, programs, and facilities are in 
determining where the 6th grade belongs in the St. Helens School District. 
 
Mr. Helwig asked if the facilities committee determined that the district was utilizing the 
current assets effectively.  This was one of their objectives. Mrs. Burns shared that the 
committee did achieve the objective and determined there was appropriate room and 
options to grow in the future. 
 
Mrs. Adams shared that next steps can be to reintroduce the same bond package, 
separate things into two packages, reduce the package, come up with other options, or 
other possibilities.  It is clear that there is a need to determine what the community really 
wants and supports.  A strategy needs to be developed to determine what is needed 
next.   
 
Mr. Stewart shared that there will be a two year gap even if a bond is passed in the May 
2007 election.  There have been several that have stepped forward that they will be 
involved in a future campaign.  There was an emphasis that 44% of the voters did 
support the bond and their requests should not be abandoned.  
 
Mr. Helwig felt there was little question about getting over 50% of the voters to support a 
bond, but there is question about getting 51% of the registered voters to turn out.  There 



is discussion in the legislature to eliminate the double majority rule, but there is not a 
clear indication of that.  Mrs. Burns shared that the lowest precinct turn out was 61%. 
 
Mrs. Burns shared that the board should not operate on speculation, but should do a 
good post-election survey to base decisions on.  The second thing she felt needs 
addressed is what to do until Fall 2009 which would be the earliest anything could be 
built. 
 
Mrs. Adams talked to ActiDyne about a post-election survey.  The company 
representative recommended a larger sampling and both phone and online surveys.  He 
recommended a quick 5 or 6 question survey.  A simple phone survey would be 
approximately $5000 or less.  Information from Jeanne Magmer, consultant, provided 
details of a source with a 10 minute survey at a cost of $9329. 
 
There were 3 precincts out of 18 that were the strongest supporters.  These included 
newer development areas off Gable road area, McBride School area, and newer 
developments off of Pittsburg road to Hwy 30.  Columbia City was a surprise to some 
with 56% of voters saying “No” to the bond in that area.  It is suspected that there has 
been a shift in the demographics in Columbia City.  The McNulty precincts were stronger 
“No” voters.  The Yankton precinct area (about 800 voters) voted no by 68%.  Mr. 
Kunders from the audience shared that historically nothing seemed to be that far off with 
the exception of Columbia City.  Several shared that they felt things were very close over 
all and not insurmountable.  It was also reviewed that the amount that was asked for in 
November 2006 will not build or achieve the same things in the future.  It is felt that there 
was some distrust and misinformation on voters’ part from the past. 
 
Jeanne Magmer, bond consultant, was called and put on speaker phone.  She shared 
several general observations.  The first was that there were some strong economic 
problems in the community which may have impacted things.  McMinnville had a similar 
situation and they were able use a strong base of supporters to build things on.  She 
highly recommended a random sample telephone survey to determine what the 
community sees as issues and where their support lies.   
 
Mr. Helwig asked about Ms. Magmer’s feelings on a majority turn out in May.  She felt 
that the voter history shows little hope of that happening.  Mrs. Burns asked how turn out 
was in November 2005.  Those numbers were not available to anyone at that moment.  
There are some upcoming issues that may generate enough interest and spark higher 
turnout.  There is talk by some groups about trying to get a ballot measure to repeal the 
double majority rule.  Ms. Magmer shared that it is not advisable to put something on the 
ballot unless there is a strong feeling it will pass.  By repetitiously putting things on 
ballots, voters can get trained to vote “No” to see how inexpensively they can get things 
done.  She also reviewed that most precincts were fairly close.  She recommended 
using some strategies and aiming at a November 2008 vote.  Mr. Stewart asked how 
Ms. Magmer felt about keeping a survey short.  She recommended keeping it less than 
12 minutes, but making sure it includes enough information to see how things would play 
out in the community.  Questions about demographic support and impact of certain 
situations, like strong messages from individuals in Yankton may help decide future 
directions.  Mrs. Burns asked how many questions would be included in a 10 minute 
survey.  Ms. Magmer estimated 30-35 questions depending how many were open 
ended.  A quote from the Nelson Company, as recommended by Ms. Magmer, included 
approximately 370 people surveyed with a 95% confidence level.   



 
Mrs. Adams asked about the timeliness of a survey.  Ms. Magmer did not feel that 
waiting until January would skew results.  She did not recommend doing it during the 
holidays. 
 
Ms. Magmer concluded that she recommends using the support that exists, analyze 
information and build from there.  
 
Mr. Stewart shared that it makes sense to spend a relatively small amount of money to 
determine where the community is.  The amount that has been spent already will only 
grow if the same path is followed.  By spending a small amount on the survey will help 
direct effective spending of resources in the future.   
 
It was decided to proceed with a survey.  There was concern about the length and 
number of questions.  Mrs. Burns emphasized focusing on what the objectives are and 
not so much the specific content.  It was agreed to get quotes from at least a couple of 
firms based on the objectives and decide from there. 
 
What information and sources of information was determined to be a priority.  Economic 
issues were also emphasized.  It was felt that people that cannot financially afford the 
extra cost will not change.  Mr. Lammers felt it was very important to know why people 
voted “No.” 
 
After some discussion it was decided to enlist the services of ActiDyne to design and 
facilitate a survey.  All board members will be involved in developing the objectives for 
the survey.  It was agreed that the board will meet on December 11, 2006 with a single 
agenda item to work with ActiDyne on developing the survey.   
 
The board went into executive session at 5:40 to discuss matters of employment and 
exempt records in accordance with ORS 192.660 (2) (a) & (f). 
 
The work session resumed at 6:39 p.m. 
 
Configuration and Cost of Neighborhood Schools 
Mr. Stewart shared current capacity and usage information for McBride, Lewis & Clark, 
Columbia City and the Middle school. 
 
Mr. Stewart shared that the Christian School is trying to come up with solutions as to 
how the Yankton property can be better shared.  They are willing to look at options, but 
they do not see how things would be feasible.   
 
Mrs. Adams shared a worksheet that had objectives, rationale and figures on possible K-
5 and K-6 neighborhood school configurations. 
 
Mrs. Burns shared that there is a small eighth grade class.  At fifth grade there is an 
increase in class size.  In about two years there will be over 600 students at the middle 
school in grades seven and eight.   
 
Mr. Morrisson shared concern that a K-6 configuration would not really make a capacity 
change in McBride and Lewis & Clark.  Mrs. Adams shared that the goal was to return to 
neighborhood schools that the community requested.  Mr. Helwig shared that he was not 



convinced that the community really wants neighborhood schools.  Mrs. Adams shared 
that one thing she got from her contact with people during the bond campaign is that she 
may have even under estimated that there was a strong call for neighborhood schools.  
There was very strong support for it.  Mr. Morrisson stated that the issue needs to be 
addressed on the survey. Mr. Helwig shared that he has always been an advocate for 
neighborhood schools, but he is not sure that the time to change is now.  He did not feel 
that it was necessarily in the best interest of students to make the change. 
 
Mrs. Burns shared that long term the costs for putting grade 6 at the middle school is not 
good.   
 
Mrs. Mann made a suggestion she overhead from a conversation in the community.  
Columbia City would house kindergarten and sixth grade.  That idea would alleviate 
issues at McBride, but there is not a resolution for Lewis & Clark.  There was also 
concern for combining those two grades. 
 
Mr. Helwig is concerned that the new elementary school was needed before making the 
change to neighborhood schools.  Mrs. Burns clarified that the reason for not 
recommending changing until the new school would have been built with bond funds 
would be that it would have caused resetting boundaries two years in a row.   
 
Mrs. Burns asked about the workload of an 800 student K-2 school compared to an 800 
student K-6 school.  Administrators present shared that it is just a different focus of time 
and efforts.  The workload is in the numbers regardless of grades. 
 
Mrs. Adams reiterated that reconfiguration will not relieve capacity issues.  Additional 
portables will be necessary.  K-5 would probably require four additional portables at the 
middle school and two at Columbia City.  There could be one portable from Lewis and 
Clark and two from McBride used to fill the needs at other schools.  New portables are 
approximately $75,000 installed and furnished.  The cost of moving portables is about 
$30,000 per portable.   
 
Mrs. Burns asked that the number of portables for each scenario be calculated. 
 
Mrs. Adams shared that there is a cost to any solution.  Some configurations allow for a 
little growth.  With the costs needing to be offset, she highly recommended considering 
selling the Yankton property.  There are also necessary repairs that cannot wait for a 
bond to pass which will add to costs.   
 
Mr. Morrisson stated that a current assessment needs to be made of the property.  
Numbers of capacity and options for use of the building will also need to be considered 
to ensure that the best decision is made.  Updated operating costs will also need to be 
calculated.  It was recommended for Mr. Stewart to let the Christian School and the 
Arthur Academy know that a sale is one option the board may consider. 
 
There was discussion about class size if Yankton was re-opened.  Historically there 
have been issues with class sizes fluctuating from 14 to 33 at times.  Mr. Lammers 
asked if there would be a possibility of filling the school with a lottery type of process.  
Mrs. Valpiani shared that bussing could be an issue.   
 



There was discussion that based on past information Yankton is not an option, but there 
needs to be a fair assessment and figures to base a current decision on.  Several board 
members requested that a current estimate of impact to open Yankton would be needed 
to make an informed decision.  Mr. Helwig stated that he did not foresee Yankton being 
an option, but he wanted to make sure based on facts.  Mr. Lammers agreed that 
information would be needed to make the decision.   
 
It was decided to hold the regularly scheduled work session on December 11 at 5:30 
p.m. 
 
The meeting was adjourned at 7:58. 
 
 
          
Board Chair   Superintendent 
 


